Arizona Nevada Academy of Science – Board of Governors Meeting

January 10, 2009 – Glendale Community College

Call to Order: 9:45 AM, O5 Conference Room

In attendance: Robert Reavis, Pedro Chavez, Boris Poff, Florence Slater, Barbara Adams, Bob McCord, Phil Rosen, Pam Marshall, Karen Conzelman, Alison Waterkotte, Erik Gergus, Shafiu Jibrin.  

Approval of Agenda – Approved

Approval of Minutes  - Not submitted yet – Erik will email to Robert to disperse

Reports:

1. Membership Secretary: Pam reported that there are 67 memberships paid for ’08, and so far there have been 23 renewals for ’09.  Pam is emailing and sending paper reminders for members to pay their ’09 dues.  Board members discussed the possible confusion of ’08 and ’09 dues as a result of late mailing of renewal notices in 2008 (related to webmaster transition) and the need for further clarification to members that they need to pay ’09 dues now.

2. Permanent Secretary: Pedro had no report.

3. Treasurer: Karen reported on the Academy’s financial status (attached).  The Goethe Educational Endowment fund mutual fund is down about $10,000 for ’08 due to the stock market decline.  Science Bowl is down in sponsor donations and may not run a competition this year due to lack of funding.  Subscriptions are slightly down, as well as dues, but these may be due to the confusion mentioned above.  Karen also reported that she will be sending bills out for page fees from JANAS 40(2) soon.

4. Regional Directors:  Robert welcomed two new (pending) regional directors who were attending their first board meeting – Barbara Adams and Phil Rosen.  He thanked them for coming to the meeting and for their involvement!

· Barbara (Nevada) is new to the board and had nothing to report yet.

· Erik (Central AZ) reported that he is continuing efforts to enlist membership through the local university systems (both for faculty and students).

· Phil (Southern AZ) is also new to the board and had no report at this time. 

· Shafiu (Northern AZ) reported that he is making efforts to recruit from the forestry and psychology departments (in addition to other sciences) at NAU.  He has emailed but has not received any responses yet.

5. Newsletter Editor: Robert gave the report in Michael’s absence.  Michael is ready to send out newsletter (should be before February).  He got a lot of positive feedback on the last newsletter.  Michael would like any submissions to be emailed to him. 

6. Webmaster: Boris reported that members cannot renew membership/access website due to some problems with the IP address.  Currently, we are working with a shared IP address.  A dedicated IP, which would be secure, will cost about $60.00 per year, but will allow us to continue to collect dues with PayPal and maintain all membership data securely.  The Board agreed that this would be a good move.  Motion tabled until new business. Boris is also revising the current content.  If you have any ideas, email them to Boris.

7. JANAS: Tony was not present, so Robert reported for him that Volume 40 Number 2 has been mailed.  He has four manuscripts for the next issue, so would like all to pass along to anyone who might be interested in publishing in the journal to submit their papers to Tony.  Back issues and their locations were discussed.  It was suggested that Robert, Pedro, Perry, and possibly Tony visit the Midwestern University campus to collect back issues that were left in storage in the Ocotillo building and bring over other important documents to the ASU archives which have already been started for ANAS.

8. Science Olympiad: Alison and Karen reported that the Science Olympiad will take place on February 21st, at Glendale Community College.  They need a few volunteers to help out with the event.  If interested, email Karen.  The budget and funding for Science Olympiad is healthy, and they will be moving forward with planning and ordering needed supplies soon.  Karen will write up a blurb on Science Olympiad for the February issue of the Newsletter.

9. Proceedings: Florence reported that she is still finishing the assignment of Section Chairs for the annual meeting, but that a call for papers should be going out in the February newsletter.
Old Business:

1. Minutes from 2006-2008: There have been issues with maintaining and obtaining minutes.  Board discussed obtaining last meeting’s minutes from Erik and seeing if we can track down minutes from Elizabeth Hull, Ingrid Novodvorsky, and Buck Jones.  We also discussed the need to nominate a recording secretary who will be able to attend more meetings so minutes are consistent.

2. Membership Dues Form and Fees: 
· Need to add option to contribute to the endowment fund to forms (both print and electronic) as they used to be.  This may explain why giving to educational endowment fund was down in 2008.
· Karen moved to change IP address to private server so that problems with PayPal can be ironed out and we can maintain member data securely. (Alison seconded) – Motion Approved
3. Grant Renewals: Karen proposed that we have a method for current grant recipients to renew by submitting a report stating progress and need for additional monies.  It was suggested that there be a checkbox on the grant application to indicate whether or not an applicant is a current grant recipient or a new proposer.  Currently, it is not clear if grant recipients can apply for funding for a second year.  Karen will revise application form with new language that reflects this option.

4. JANAS issues: Karen requested clarification on waiving dues for student applicants and grant recipients.  Board agreed that fees should automatically be waived for former ANAS grant recipients, but that other student papers should be invoiced like all others published.  If need be they can then request a waiver of page charges like any other author.
New Business:

1. Annual Meeting Planning: Pete will be communicating with Robert about details for the meeting to be held April 4th at U of A.

2. Nominating Committee: Robert reminded the board that according to the by-laws this committee is made up of the past president and regional directors, and is charged with providing a slate of nominees for elected board positions to be included in the proceedings.  Since the current permanent secretary, membership secretary, and treasurer indicated that they are willing to stay on, and all directorships are currently filled by either elected or acting directors (who will be included in the slate of officers for approval by the general membership), the committee needs only to recruit and recommend a new-recording secretary and president elect need to be selected by this committee.  The nominating committee is required to submit their list to the Proceedings editor at least one month prior to the annual business meeting so that it can be included in the Proceedings volume.  Already proposed changes to the by-laws (published in the fall newsletter) will also be included in the Proceedings.
3. Web Page Status: see above old business

4. JSTOR and BioOne Access: Karen reported that she has been working on getting free access to these online publications and archival websites for our members who don’t have access through their institutions.  

· BioOne houses our online journal and we receive royalties based on viewing.  Currently there is no way for members without university library access to look at past issues.  BioOne can grant access, but only with a secure server (hence the designated IP address discussed previously).  Karen will be working with Boris and BioOne on this project.  

· JSTOR is archiving issues older than 5 years old.  They currently have all issues of past issues of JANAS archived and they are scheduled to be available online this spring.  This archive requires a paid subscription to access, and Karen will be working on a way to get access for ANAS members to JANAS.

5. Newsletter: See report above.

6. LinkedIn: Pam reported about this professional social networking website.  This site allows professional networking and communication.  It helps keep business partners/clients/colleagues in touch.  Pam set up an ANAS group on the site.  We can network and have discussions with other members.  The board members will sign up and create their own account at http://www.linkedin.com/ and will try out the service to evaluate its effectiveness for our purposes.  Once their profile has been created, board members will search members groups for ANAS, and click to join.  Pam will monitor solicitations to join the group to screen for members only.  This service has tremendous potential to open communication between members.  The board will evaluate how we would like to use the service.

7. Joining The Coalition on the Public Understanding of Science (COPUS) http://www.copusproject.org/ and Year of Science 2009:  We have joined this group which offers networking with similar groups, promotion of educational initiatives in K-16, and more.  We will be able to post information about our journal on their website, possibly get free speakers, and post events to their calendar (such as the annual meeting and Science Olympiad).  Karen and Robert are working on the project, and will include Boris in the conversations in order to get him to put the COPUS logo and link on our website.

8. Origin of Species:  Robert proposed purchasing some collectors’ copies of the last chapter of The Origin of Species with the ANAS logo on them (to commemorate the 100th year anniversary of Darwin’s birth) for $3 each (minimum 100 copies) to be given to annual meeting attendees.  Robert will continue to research and will post information to be discussed via LinkedIn or email.

9. Next Meeting Friday, April 3rd, 2009, 6pm in Tucson: specific location TBA (Pete and Phil will coordinate)

Meeting Adjourned: 11:25 AM

Respectively submitted,

Alison Waterkotte (acting recording secretary)

Treasurer’s Report:  

Money Market Fund (dividends)
+ 724.09


(December 31, 2008 balance)
$26,832.22

General Operating Fund – 


December 31, 2007 balance
8,020.62


December 31, 2008 balance
4,809.59

Goethe Educational Endowment Fund –  (market values at close)


December 31, 2007 balance
27,291.38


December 31, 2008 balance
17,421.73

Science Olympiad – 


December 31, 2007 balance
46,652.48


December 31, 2008 balance
56,963.83

Science Bowl – 


December 31, 2007 balance
4,983.42

December 31, 2008 balance
1,547.20
